Center for American Progress

Extreme Weather Cost U.S. Taxpayers \$99 Billion Last Year, and It Is Getting Worse

By Kat So and Sally Hardin September 1, 2021

The climate crisis is here. Extreme weather events fueled by climate change are becoming increasingly more frequent, more destructive, and more costly. Wildfires are burning millions of acres annually.¹ Frequent back-to-back hurricanes,² coupled with increased flooding, cause damage to already-climate-vulnerable communities unable to recover fully before the next disaster strikes. And the science reveals it will only get worse.

The Sixth Assessment Report³ from the U.N. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), released on August 9, 2021, paints a dire picture of climate change, with the U.N. chief referring⁴ to its findings as "a code red for humanity." The report, which was written by 234 scientists and reviews thousands of existing scientific studies on climate change, states that it is unequivocal that humans are responsible for climate change, and—what's more—that the increasing frequency and severity of specific extreme weather events can be attributed⁵ to climate change with a high degree of certainty.

The findings from this most recent IPCC report are also particularly alarming in part because they prove what reports from prior decades predicted: Climate change is happening now, and its impacts—especially in the form of extreme weather—are already having devastating effects on humans. The report concludes that many of these changes are now "locked in," meaning that communities are likely to continue experiencing extreme events for decades into the future.

The increasing frequency and severity of these extreme weather events across the United States, explained in further detail below, underscore the need for urgent, major investments from Congress in climate action and environmental justice. This means delivering on the totality of President Joe Biden's Build Back Better agenda through budget reconciliation,⁶ in addition to the initial steps taken in the bipartisan, Senate-passed Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act.⁷ These investments in climate action, jobs, and justice will put the United States on the path to a clean economy that is both resilient to, and no longer fuels, the climate crisis. With that in mind, this issue brief takes a closer look at extreme weather events by the numbers over the past four decades; explains the different categories of extreme weather that the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) catalogues, analyzing how each is exacerbated by the climate crisis; and recommends that Congress make significant investments to lessen the human and infrastructure costs that result from these catastrophic events, while transforming the nation's economy to one that is 100 percent clean.⁸

Extreme weather in the United States has increased in frequency and severity

The United States' experience with extreme weather over the past four decades—and just this summer alone—only serves to underscore the most recent IPCC report's findings. In fact, since NOAA started tracking billion-dollar extreme weather events in 1980, there have been 298 events that met their threshold—exceeding a total of \$1.975 trillion in damages and costs.⁹

Overall, the four decades of data collected by NOAA reveal two particularly concerning trends. First, the frequency¹⁰ of these major, damaging extreme weather events is increasing: All five top years for event frequency occurred in the past decade. With 22 events, 2020 had the most billion-dollar extreme weather events of any year—nearly one-third more than the second-worst year on record, 2016, which recorded 16 events.¹¹ From 1980 to 2020, the annual average is 7.1 events, but the annual average for the past five years (from 2016 to 2020) is 16.2 events per year. Similarly, the average annual cost per decade¹² is increasing at an alarming rate. (see Figure 1) These statistics are shocking when one considers that the four-decade total is almost certainly an undercount of the number of total events,¹³ as well as an average underestimation¹⁴ due to incomplete data because of a lack of insurance coverage information and data latency.

2021 is following the same trend and already looks to be even more devastating than previous years. For starters, this past June was the hottest June¹⁵ on record across the United States, and this past July was the hottest July worldwide.¹⁶ With recorded data from a little more than halfway through the calendar year, the United States has already experienced eight extreme weather events¹⁷ with costs greater than \$1 billion each. The continental United States is still in hurricane season, and wildfires, exacerbated by droughts, are raging in the Western states. For example, the Dixie Fire¹⁸ has been burning since July 13 and has consumed nearly 725,000 acres of California—making it the second-largest¹⁹ wildfire in state history. Its costs are not yet calculated, but they will no doubt cause further significant economic impacts and damage to communities and livelihoods.



It is also important to note that extreme weather does not affect everyone equally. Historically marginalized communities are forced to bear the disproportionate²⁰ brunt of pollution impacts while also confronting concurrent crises resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic, its economic fallout, and fewer pathways for recovery. That means that as extreme weather events increase in frequency and severity, there is a higher likelihood that the impacts to already-vulnerable communities will be disproportionately worse and result in further suffering if Congress does not act.

How U.S. extreme weather events are exacerbated by climate change

The new IPCC report stated conclusively that specific extreme weather events, as well as their frequency and severity, are attributed to climate change caused by humans. Below are the different categories of extreme weather events that NOAA considers each year as part of its analysis of damages, along with a brief explanation of how each is being exacerbated by a warmer, wetter climate.

Hurricanes and tropical cyclones

Climate change is fueling more frequent, intense, and damaging²¹ hurricanes and cyclones. Warming ocean temperatures lead to more evaporation, creating wetter conditions perfect for heavier rainfall and stronger winds. Furthermore, climate change-induced sea level rise leads to more storm surge²²—when higher waters are pushed inland by wind—and flooding, which are often the deadliest²³ parts of

3 Center for American Progress | Extreme Weather Cost U.S. Taxpayers \$99 Billion Last Year, and It Is Getting Worse

hurricanes. As the country faces more and more of these storms at more frequent intervals, it is critical to protect at-risk communities through federal investments and comprehensive disaster planning. This is especially vital as COVID-19 continues to be a threat to the health of communities and their ability to adequately prepare and recover from these storms.²⁴

More than half of 2020's historic number of billion-dollar disasters were hurricanes and tropical cyclones. Worse yet, NOAA forecasts that there will be between 13 and 20 named storms during the 2021 hurricane season, with a 60 percent chance of an above-normal season.²⁵ Since the official start of hurricane season on June 1, already there have been eight named storms. This category of extreme weather events accounts for the greatest cost of overall damage (\$1.03 trillion) among all events, as well as the highest average event cost (\$19.9 billion per event). Since data collection began in 1980, the total decadal cost of hurricanes has skyrocketed from \$39.6 billion to \$459.8 billion in the 2010s—a more than tenfold increase in damages, which is consistent with increased development in coastal areas that are often in the path of these storms. The past five years of hurricanes alone amassed a total cost of \$401.8 billion. With more frequent, stronger, slow-moving storms coupled with the co-effects of sea level rise and other impacts of climate change, these numbers are expected to continue to increase significantly.²⁶

Flooding

Flooding and inland flooding (such as flash floods²⁷) are the third-most frequent²⁸ billion-dollar extreme weather event that the United States experiences, following severe storms and hurricanes or tropical cyclones, respectively. Inland flooding is the leading cause of death attributed to tropical cyclones.²⁹ Closely tied³⁰ to the rise in severe and more frequent hurricanes, sea level rise—caused³¹ by rapidly melting ice sheets and glaciers and thermal expansion of warming waters, again due to a global rise in temperatures—can significantly amplify the devastation caused by extreme weather events. Rising sea levels increase the frequency of flooding during hurricanes, tropical cyclones, and even previously less-destructive severe storms. Climate change often makes storms slower-moving and more moisture laden³² due to increased evaporation, resulting in lingering storms that can release a deluge of rain—and subsequent flooding—on a single geographic location unprepared to deal with the effects. For example, Hurricane Harvey³³ in 2017 intensified over the Gulf of Mexico before making landfall and slowing to 5 miles per hour, dumping as much as 60.28 inches of rain over a single area in four days.

Already in 2021, places such as Louisiana have experienced³⁴ widespread flooding and damage to infrastructure and homes due to torrential rainfall. The area around Lake Charles, in southwestern Louisiana, was inundated with more than 12 inches of rainfall in 12 hours, leaving thousands of residents without power, vehicles stranded, and more than 250 people in need of water rescues.³⁵ The impacts to the region's communities are even worse since the area is still recovering from hurricanes Laura and Delta from the previous hurricane season nine months prior. And it is not just coastal flooding from climate change: Parts of the Midwest, including Michigan, have also experienced³⁶ an increased number of flooding events this year as a result of heavy rainfall over short periods of time that overwhelmed³⁷ the local sewage and water infrastructure.

In fact, in late August, catastrophic flash flooding in central Tennessee tragically took the lives of at least 21 people, with dozens more still unaccounted for.³⁸ The region was hit with a quickly formed weather system—propelled by warmer atmospheric temperatures holding more moisture—that dumped more than 17 inches of rain during a 24-hour period, breaking the previous state record of 13.6 inches.³⁹ The enormous amount of rain overwhelmed the network of creeks and streams that crisscross the region, resulting in a 1 in 1,000-chance event from which the community is still recovering.⁴⁰

Severe storms

NOAA's severe storm category encompasses events in which instances of tornadoes, high winds, and/or hail⁴¹ may occur. The climate change forces that are driving hurricanes, tropical cyclones, and flooding to be more destructive are similarly worsening the impacts of severe storms and are driving more storms to be classified as "severe." Severe storms account for 46 percent of all the billion-dollar extreme weather events that NOAA has ever recorded.⁴² In 2020 alone, these storms made up 59 percent of the year's 22 extreme weather events and cost \$34.8 billion, well above the average annual cost of \$7.3 billion.⁴³ The powerful derecho⁴⁴ that swept across the central United States last year, with winds of 100 miles per hour, rain, and at least 15 tornadoes, was the nation's second-costliest severe storm to date, totaling \$11.5 billion in damages to homes, infrastructure, and crops.⁴⁵ As this makes clear, severe storms have the potential to cause widespread damage to areas they affect.

Drought and heat waves

Higher temperatures caused by climate change also result in more soil evaporation,⁴⁶ contributing to in-year and multiyear droughts across the country and further perpetuating extreme heat waves. Drought conditions are defined⁴⁷ as a lack of precipitation resulting in water shortages. These conditions can lead⁴⁸ to drier vegetation, which can act as fuel for wildfires; have negative agricultural impacts; decrease the amount of available snowpack; and cause extreme water shortages for wildlife, agriculture, and population centers alike. Heat waves, brought on by spiking temperatures⁴⁹ that are then trapped in the atmosphere by greenhouse gases, are also increasing in frequency and severity⁵⁰ across all 50 states, and are lasting an average of four days. Additionally, heat waves are happening both on land and in the ocean,⁵¹ with devastating impacts for the ocean economy, wildlife, and ecosystems.

Since 1980, droughts and heat waves together have cost an annual average of \$6.4 billion and are the deadliest extreme weather event over a 30-year average.⁵² Texas, North Dakota, and Kansas are the three states with the highest costs⁵³ from droughts since 1980. Currently, 47.33 percent⁵⁴ of the contiguous United States is considered

to be experiencing drought conditions. Furthermore, recent studies⁵⁵ warn that extreme heat events will worsen drastically in the coming decades if the United States does not curb greenhouse gas emissions. Record-breaking heat waves are expected to more than double in frequency in the Northern Hemisphere in the coming decades, posing increased threats to both people and the broader environment.

In addition to June 2021 being the hottest⁵⁶ June on record in the contiguous United States, that month saw the Pacific Northwest experiencing a record-shattering heat wave⁵⁷ that brought temperatures into the 100-degree Fahrenheit range—incredibly high for a region that averages 77 degrees Fahrenheit at that time of year.⁵⁸ That prolonged heat dome resulted in nearly 200 deaths,⁵⁹ more than 1 billion sea creatures getting cooked alive⁶⁰ in their shells, and drier vegetation⁶¹ with the potential to contribute to increased wildfire danger later this season. Furthermore, heat waves disproportionately affect vulnerable populations⁶² such as people experiencing homelessness, farm workers and laborers, the elderly, and people without access to air conditioning.

Wildfires

The Western United States is ravaged by wildfires year after year, and studies show that wildfires are only going to get more intense and destructive.⁶³ The 2018 wildfire season was the most catastrophic⁶⁴ on record in the United States, costing \$25.7 billion and burning 8.7 million acres.⁶⁵ The three most expensive wildfire years occurred in the past four years: \$25.7 billion in 2018, \$19.6 billion in 2017, and \$17.1 billion in 2020.⁶⁶ In comparison, the average annual wildfire season costs about \$5.9 billion,⁶⁷ taking into account available data since 1980. The costs⁶⁸ associated with wildfires are mostly attributed to damage to infrastructure and firefighting services.

The increased frequency of drought and higher temperatures spurred by climate change result⁶⁹ in less snowpack and precipitation. The resulting drier vegetation, coupled with stronger winds, provides limitless fuel for more extreme⁷⁰ fires. For example, the Dixie Fire currently burning in northern California worsened significantly due to existing and long-term drought conditions and prolonged high temperatures. Even worse, experts forecast⁷¹ that it may continue to burn until late fall when rains are expected in the region. In addition to damage to property and loss of human lives, smoke from these wildfires poses health risks to those in the immediate area and, as many people on the East Coast experienced in July, as far as 3,000 miles away.⁷²

Like other instances of climate change-fueled extreme weather, damages from wildfires also tend to disproportionately affect⁷³ low-income people and people of color who often do not have the ability to recover from the impacts of wildfire. Black and Hispanic people are 50 percent more vulnerable to the impacts of wildfires than white people, and Native Americans are six times more vulnerable.⁷⁴ Additionally, wildfire smoke is often detrimental to public health. A recent study found that smoke from wildfires is directly linked to a surge in COVID-19 cases in Oregon, California,

The Center for American Progress recently published recommendations for how U.S. legislators can address the heat crisis.

Read: <u>"It's Time for</u> <u>Congress To Protect</u> <u>Americans From Deadly</u> <u>Extreme Heat."</u> and Washington, where fires are currently occurring. Moreover, when inhaled, fine particulate matter—also known as PM2.5—can cause inflammation of the respiratory system, worsen existing conditions such as asthma, and result in worse outcomes from contracting the coronavirus.⁷⁵ The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommends that those at higher risk of COVID-19 take extra precautions when the air quality in their community is rendered unhealthy by wildfire smoke.⁷⁶

Winter storms and freezes

Climate change does not just mean warmer weather; it also means wetter atmospheric conditions that can lead to supercharged winter storms.⁷⁷ The combined wetter atmosphere and warmer temperatures result in a greater rate of evaporation and the perfect conditions for increased snowfall in certain regions of the United States. (These regions tend to be different than those experiencing extreme drought.) The path of storms is increasing the frequency with which the United States experiences winter storms. Research also illustrates that winter storms are lingering longer due to the changing of the jet stream.⁷⁸ The weakening⁷⁹ of the jet stream can also lead to polar vortex⁸⁰ conditions with unusually frigid temperatures such as those that much of the central United States, including Texas, experienced⁸¹ earlier in 2021.

NOAA estimates that since data collection began in 1980, winter storms and freeze events have resulted in \$2.5 billion in damages per year.⁸² The February 2021 Texas winter storm event alone caused a sustained average temperature drop 40 degrees Fahrenheit below normal; the temperature was 8 degrees Fahrenheit in Austin.⁸³ The storm resulted in power outages that affected 10 million people, and it cost⁸⁴ \$20.4 billion total—the costliest superstorm ever recorded. Some researchers estimate the true costs⁸⁵ to be from \$80 billion to \$130 billion in direct and indirect economic losses. The events in Texas revealed vulnerabilities in the energy infrastructure of a state not prepared for this kind of extreme weather event—an event that will only become more frequent and potentially severe with climate change.

What's next

Despite the most recent IPCC report's conclusion that many of the changes in climate that are fueling extreme weather are "locked in"⁸⁶—meaning quick action now will not reverse their effects—there is still a window of time in which to take urgent action to transition to a 100 percent clean energy economy and stop additional worse effects from happening. As the foreword⁸⁷ of the IPCC's Sixth Assessment states, "Every bit of warming matters." Right now, Congress has a once-in-a-generation opportunity through budget reconciliation⁸⁸ to invest in meaningful climate action that has the power to transform the U.S. economy.

The Senate-passed budget resolution to begin the reconciliation process would fund a few key transformative programs, including a clean energy payment program and tax credits that would support additional deployment of clean energy and achieve 80 percent clean electricity by 2030; tax credits for electric vehicles and rebates for more efficient home appliances to make clean technology more affordable for American households;

and the Civilian Climate Corps,⁸⁹ a jobs program that would put people to work fighting the climate crisis. Furthermore, the Biden administration's commitment to delivering environmental justice would deliver 40 percent of the benefits of these investments to disadvantaged communities—many of them communities of color too long overburdened by a toxic legacy of pollution—through the Justice40 initiative.⁹⁰ Finally, Congress must continue to invest in climate science,⁹¹ research, and modeling to keep pace with the changes occurring in the physical world and help policymakers understand how to confront and adapt to them.

For those changes that are already locked in—the severity and increased frequency of extreme weather events, and the damage and destruction they cause-the United States must prioritize mitigation, preparedness, and resilience to protect communities from the worst effects and help them recover. To do this, Congress should appropriate higher levels of funding to federal programs such as the Weatherization Assistance Program. This program would help communities combat the grueling effects of extreme heat,⁹² including its effects on energy affordability, through improvements to energy efficiency and performance in the homes of limited-income residents. Additionally, investing \$10 billion, through budget reconciliation, for coastal restoration⁹³ and resilience projects such as restoring blue carbon ecosystems, such as mangroves and coastal wetlands, can increase the ability of these natural systems to sequester carbon. Other forms of natural infrastructure, such as coral reefs and salt marshes, can further protect coastal communities vulnerable to the impacts of storm surge, hurricanes, and tropical storms. Additional funds for the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) Community Development Block Grant Mitigation Program⁹⁴ would help support climate-ready community development, including resilient infrastructure and affordable, energy-efficient housing.

Finally, Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) programs⁹⁵ such as Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities, the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program, the National Flood Insurance Program, and the Flood Mitigation Assistance Program can be improved and further funded to advance mitigation and the preparedness of communities, especially low-income communities and communities of color, as well as post disaster relief. However, programs are only as good as their implementation, and the government must take intentional care⁹⁶ in administering these programs in ways that remove the racial biases that have consistently denied people of color the essential resources they need to repair and rebuild their homes and that maximize the benefits that climate-impacted and disadvantaged communities receive.⁹⁷

In addition to mitigating the worst effects of extreme weather and climate change that are already locked in, Congress should not miss this opportunity to make every fraction of a degree count. It should move swiftly to pass comprehensive reconciliation legislation that invests in a just and equitable economy of the future.

Conclusion

As the recent IPCC report underscores, climate change will only continue to exacerbate extreme weather disasters. The United States will continue to see an increase in frequency, intensity, and cost of these disasters if leaders do not take bold action. Congress has the opportunity to make a huge leap forward in addressing the planetwarming, storm-fueling greenhouse gas emissions that have spurred or worsened so many of these billion-dollar disasters. By enacting the full scope of President Biden's Build Back Better agenda, Congress can make aggressive and meaningful investments in climate action. Science indicates that the international community only has a few years left for impactful action. The time is now.

Authors' note: This issue brief does not include extreme weather events occurring after August 23 due to timing constraints associated with readying the piece for publication. Such events include Hurricane Henri making landfall as a hurricane in Connecticut—the first time this has occurred in 30 years, and causing record levels of flooding⁹⁸—and the explosive Caldor Fire in California, as well as many additional wildfires currently burning in the West. Tragically, Hurricane Ida made landfall in Louisiana on August 28, the anniversary of Hurricane Katrina, as a Category 4 storm with maximized sustained winds of 150 miles per hour. Ida's destructiveness was magnified by warming water temperatures in the Gulf that allowed the storm to pick up more moisture.⁹⁹ These events, which occurred even as CAP moved toward publication, provide further evidence climate-fueled extreme weather is increasing in pace and severity and that Congress must act now.

Kat So is a research assistant for Energy and Environment at the Center for American Progress. Sally Hardin is the director for the Energy and Environment War Room at the Center.

The authors would like to thank Kelly Kryc, Mikyla Reta, Bianca Majumder, Cathleen Kelly, Jarvis Holliday, Shanée Simhoni, Keenan Alexander, Chester Hawkins, and Meghan Miller for their contributions to this issue brief.

Endnotes

- National Interagency Fire Center, "Wildfires and Acres," available at https://www.nifc.gov/fire-information/statistics/wildfires (last accessed August 2021).
- 2 James Brugger, "After Back-to-Back Hurricanes, North Carolina Reconsiders Climate Change," Inside Climate News, December 27, 2018, available at https://insideclimatenews.org/news/27122018/hurricane-damagenorth-carolina-climate-change-2018-year-review-florence-michael-matthew/.
- 3 Valerie Masson-Delmotte and others, "Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change" (Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2021), available at https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/downloads/report/ IPCC_AR6_WGI_Full_Report.pdf.
- 4 Matt McGrath, "Climate change: IPCC report is 'code red for humanity," BBC News, August 9, 2021, available at https:// www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-58130705.
- 5 Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Climate change widespread, rapid, and intensifying – IPCC," Press release, August 9, 2021, available at https://www.ipcc. ch/2021/08/09/ar6-wg1-20210809-pr/.
- 6 Trevor Higgins, "Budget Reconciliation Is the Key to Stopping Climate Change," Center for American Progress, August 16, 2021, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/news/2021/08/16/502681/ budget-reconciliation-key-stopping-climate-change/.
- 7 The White House, "UPDATED FACT SHEET: Bipartisan Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act," Press release, August 2, 2021, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2021/08/02/updated-fact-sheetbipartisan-infrastructure-investment-and-jobs-act/.
- 8 John Podesta and others, "A 100 Percent Clean Future" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ reports/2019/10/10/475605/100-percent-clean-future/.
- 9 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Overview," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/overview (last accessed August 2021).
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/events/US/2020 (last accessed August 2021).
- 12 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/summarystats (last accessed August 2021).
- 13 Jeff Masters, "World hammered by record 50 billion-dollar weather disasters in 2020,"Yale Climate Connections, January 25, 2021, available at https://yaleclimateconnections. org/2021/01/world-hammered-by-record-50-billion-dollarweather-disasters-in-2020.
- 14 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Overview."
- 15 NOAA National Centers for Environmental Information, "U.S. climate summary for June 2021: hottest June on record," July 9, 2021, available at https://www.climate.gov/ news-features/understanding-climate/us-climate-summary-june-2021-hottest-june-record.
- 16 Kasha Patel, "July 2021 was Earth's hottest month ever recorded, NOAA finds," The Washington Post, August 13, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ weather/2021/08/13/july-2021-hottest-record-month/.

- 17 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events."
- 18 Bill Chappell, "The Dixie Fire Is The 2nd Largest In California History And Is Only 21% Contained," NPR, August 9, 2021, available at https://www.npr.org/2021/08/09/1026078606/ dixie-fire-california-only-21-percent-contained.
- 19 Livia Albeck-Ripka, Thomas Fuller, and Jack Healy, "The Ashes of the Dixie Fire Cast a Pall 1,000 Miles From Its Flames," The New York Times, August 9, 2021, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2021/08/09/us/dixie-fire-california.html.
- 20 Rita Cliffton, Bianca Majumder, and Cathleen Kelly, "Equitable and Just Hurricane and Disaster Preparedness Amid COVID-19" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2020/09/30/490964/equitable-just-hurricane-disaster-preparedness-amid-covid-19/.
- 21 CAP Action, "5 Facts on Climate Change and Stronger Hurricanes — Like Dorian," Medium, September 3, 2019, available at https://capaction.medium.com/5-facts-onclimate-change-and-stronger-hurricanes-like-dorian-95582643d200.
- 22 Environmental Defense Fund, "How climate change makes hurricanes more destructive," available at https://www.edf. org/climate/how-climate-change-makes-hurricanes-moredestructive (last accessed August 2021).
- 23 Brian Resnick, "Hurricane Dorian is a Category 3 'major hurricane' just off the coast of the Carolinas," Vox, September 5, 2019, available at https://www.vox.com/energy-andenvironment/2019/9/5/20850954/hurricane-dorian-florida-forecast-track-rainfall-windspeed-carolinas-east-coastflooding-surge.
- 24 Cliffton, Majumder, and Kelly, "Equitable and Just Hurricane and Disaster Preparedness Amid COVID-19."
- 25 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "NOAA predicts another active Atlantic hurricane season," Press release, May 20, 2021, available at https://www.noaa. gov/news-release/noaa-predicts-another-active-atlantichurricane-season.
- 26 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats."
- 27 National Weather Service, "What is Flash Flooding?", available at https://www.weather.gov/phi/FlashFloodingDefinition (last accessed August 2021).
- 28 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats."
- 29 Sarah Kaplan, "Tennessee floods show a pressing climate danger across America: 'Walls of water," *The Washington Post*, August 23, 2021, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2021/08/23/ tennessee-floods-show-pressing-climate-danger-acrossamerica-wall-water/.
- 30 Melissa Denchak, "Flooding and Climate Change: Everything You Need to Know," Natural Resources Defense Council, April 10, 2019, available at https://www.nrdc.org/ stories/flooding-and-climate-change-everything-youneed-know.
- 31 National Ocean Service, "Is sea level rising?", available at https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/sealevel.html (last accessed August 2021).
- 32 U.S. Climate Resilience Toolkit, "Inland Flooding," available at https://toolkit.climate.gov/topics/coastal-flood-risk/ inland-flooding (last accessed August 2021).
- 33 Merritt Kennedy, "Harvey The 'Most Significant Tropical Cyclone Rainfall Event In U.S. History," NPR, January 25, 2018, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwoway/2018/01/25/580689546/harvey-the-most-significanttropical-cyclone-rainfall-event-in-u-s-history.

- 34 Richard Davies, "USA Emergency Declared After Floods in Louisiana," FloodList, May 19, 2021, available at https:// floodlist.com/america/usa/floods-louisiana-texasmay-2021.
- 35 Jamiel Lynch, Jason Hanna, and Amanda Jackson, "Louisiana reports at least 4 weather-related deaths as heavy rains deluge state," CNN, May 19, 2021, available at https:// www.cnn.com/2021/05/18/weather/flooding-batonrouge-louisiana-texas/index.html.
- 36 Eduardo Medina, "Michigan Flooding: 50 Drivers Rescued and 350 Vehicles Damaged," *The New York Times*, June 26, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/26/ us/flooding-detroit-rain.html.
- 37 Louis Aguilar, "Understanding why Detroit floods and why it keeps happening," Bridge Michigan, July 14, 2021, available at https://www.bridgemi.com/urban-affairs/understanding-why-detroit-floods-and-why-it-keeps-happening.
- 38 Rick Rojas, Winston Choi-Schagrin, and Tariro Mzezewa, "Our People Need Help': Devastation in Tennessee, as Experts Warn of Flooding Risks," *The New York Times*, August 23, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2021/08/23/us/tennessee-flooding.html.
- 39 Amber Roberson and Dinah Voyles Pulver, "Where was the worst of the Tennessee flooding? McEwen, Dickson see highest rain totals," *The Tennessean*, August 23, 2021, available at https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/ local/2021/08/23/waverly-mcewen-tennessee-floodingmap-humphreys-dickson-county-tn/8243956002/.
- 40 Kaplan, "Tennessee floods show a pressing climate danger across America: 'Walls of water.""
- 41 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Climatology," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/climatology (last accessed August 2021).
- 42 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats."
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Theresa Waldrop and Judson Jones, "Derecho with 100 mph winds moves across the Midwest, bringing down trees and power lines in Chicago," CNN, August 10, 2020, available at https://www.cnn.com/2020/08/10/weather/ derecho-forecast-chicago-severe-storms/index.html.
- 45 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events."
- 46 Center for Climate and Energy Solutions, "Drought and Climate Change," available at https://www.c2es.org/content/ drought-and-climate-change/#:~:text=Warmer%20temperatures%20can%20enhance%20evaporation,in%20an%20 already%20dry%20area (last accessed August 2021).
- 47 Drought.gov, "Defining Drought," available at https:// www.drought.gov/what-is-drought/drought-basics (last accessed August 2021).
- 48 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Climate Change Indicators: Drought," available at https://www.epa.gov/ climate-indicators/climate-change-indicators-drought (last accessed August 2021).
- 49 Umair Irfan, "How heat waves form, and how climate change makes them worse," Vox, June 30, 2021, available at https://www.vox.com/22538401/heat-wave-recordtemperature-extreme-climate-change-drought.
- 50 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Climate Change Indicators: Heat Waves," available at https://www.epa.gov/ climate-indicators/climate-change-indicators-heat-waves (last accessed August 2021).
- 51 Henry Fountain, "Ocean Heat Waves Are Directly Linked to Climate Change," *The New York Times*, September 24, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/24/ climate/ocean-heat-waves-blob.html.

- 52 Elise Gout and Cathleen Kelly, "It's Time for Congress to Protect Americans From Deadly Extreme Heat" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ reports/2021/08/12/502428/time-congress-protect-americans-deadly-extreme-heat/.
- 53 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Mapping," available at https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/mapping (last accessed August 2021).
- 54 Drought.gov, "National Current Conditions," available at https://www.drought.gov/current-conditions (last accessed August 2021).
- 55 Kasha Patel, "Heat waves to drastically worsen in Northern Hemisphere, studies warn," *The Washington Post*, August 3, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ weather/2021/08/03/heat-wave-stress-climate-change/.
- 56 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "June 2021 was the hottest June on record for U.S.," Press release, July 9, 2021, available at https://www.noaa.gov/news/ june-2021-was-hottest-june-on-record-for-us.
- 57 Matthew Cappucci, "Pacific Northwest heat wave was 'virtually impossible' without climate change, scientists find," *The Washington Post*, July 7, 2021, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/weather/2021/07/07/pacificnorthwest-heat-wave-climate/.
- 58 Kathryn Prociv, "Pacific Northwest to get hit by another heat wave with temperatures over 90 degrees," NBC News, August 11, 2021, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/ news/weather/pacific-northwest-get-hit-another-heatwave-temperatures-over-90-n1276560.
- 59 Matthew Cappucci, "Yet another major heat wave is set to roast the western U.S. and Canada by the weekend," The Washington Post, July 15, 2021, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/weather/2021/07/14/western-heatwave-rockies/.
- 60 Valerie Yurk, "Pacific NW heat wave killed over 1B sea creatures — research," E&E News, July 15, 2021, available at https://subscriber.politicopro.com/article/ eenews/2021/07/15/pacific-nw-heat-wave-killed-over-1bsea-creatures-research-179914.
- 61 CAP Action, "3 Ways that Climate Change Exacerbates Wildfires," Medium, October 25, 2019, available at https:// capaction.medium.com/3-ways-that-climate-changeexacerbates-wildfires-4e4de4365603.
- 62 Sarah Kaplan, "Heat waves are dangerous. Isolation and inequality make them deadly,", *The Washington Post*, July 21, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ climate-environment/2021/07/21/heat-wave-deathportland/.
- 63 Blacki Migliozzi and others, "Record Wildfires on the West Coast Are Capping a Disastrous Decade," *The New York Times*, September 24, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/24/climate/fires-worstyear-california-oregon-washington.html.
- 64 Dani Anguiano, "California's wildfire hell: how 2020 became the state's worst ever fire season," *The Guardian*, December 30, 2020, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2020/dec/30/california-wildfires-north-complexrecord.
- 65 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events."
- 66 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats."
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Kelsey Bartz, "Record wildfires push 2018 disaster costs to \$91 billion," Center for Climate and Energy Solutions, February 27, 2019, available at https://www.c2es.org/2019/02/ record-wildfires-push-2018-disaster-costs-to-91-billion/.

.....

69 CAP Action, "3 Ways that Climate Change Exacerbates Wildfires."

- 70 Winston Choi-Schagrin, "Wildfires Are Intensifying. Here's Why, and What Can Be Done,", *The New York Times*, July 16, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/16/ climate/wildfires-smoke-safety-questions.html.
- 71 David Benda and Mike Chapman, "Dry, hot, windy: Explosive wildfires in Northern California could burn until winter," USA Today, August 12, 2021, available at https:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2021/08/12/ northern-california-wildfires-could-burn-until-fall-winter/8104810002/.
- 72 Josie Fischels, "The Western Wildfires Are Affecting People 3,000 Miles Away," NPR, July 21, 2021, available at https:// www.npr.org/2021/07/21/1018865569/the-westernwildfires-are-affecting-people-3-000-miles-away.
- 73 CAP Action, "3 Ways that Climate Change Exacerbates Wildfires."
- 74 CAP Action, "3 Ways that Climate Change Exacerbates Wildfires."
- 75 Rachel Ramirez and Jen Christensen, "Smoke and soot from wildfires may be causing more Covid-19 cases and deaths, study finds," CNN, August 13, 2021, available at https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/13/health/wildfire-smokecoronavirus-climate-change/index.html.
- 76 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Natural Disasters and Severe Weather: Public Health Strategies to Reduce Exposure to Wildfire Smoke during the COVID-19 Pandemic," available at https://www.cdc.gov/disasters/ covid-19/reduce_exposure_to_wildfire_smoke_covid-19. html (last accessed August 2021).
- 77 CAP Action, "Three Ways that Climate Change Makes Winter Storms Worse."
- 78 Leslie Hook, Christian Shepherd, and Nastassia Astrasheuskaya, "Extreme weather takes climate change models 'off the scale," *Financial Times*, July 24, 2021, available at https://www.ft.com/content/9a647a51-ede8-480e-ba78cbf14ad878b7.
- 79 UC Davis, "Science and Climate Definitions: What Is the Polar Vortex?", available at https://climatechange.ucdavis. edu/climate-change-definitions/what-is-the-polar-vortex/ (last accessed August 2021).
- 80 Rebecca Lindsey, "Understanding the Arctic polar vortex," NOAA Climate.gov, March 5, 2021, available at https:// www.climate.gov/news-features/understanding-climate/ understanding-arctic-polar-vortex.
- 81 Matthew Cappucci and Andrew Freedman, "Historic Arctic outbreak brings dangerous cold, snow and ice to central and southern U.S.," *The Washington Post*, February 14, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/ weather/2021/02/14/arctic-outbreak-south-cold-snow/.
- 82 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Summary Stats."
- 83 Rick Rojas, "Winter Storm Barrels Across Huge Band of U.S.," The New York Times, February 17, 2021, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/live/2021/02/15/us/winter-stormweather-live#brutal-cold-shatters-records-8-degrees-inaustin-texas-38-in-hibbing-minn.
- 84 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Events."
- 85 Garret Golding, Anil Kumar, and Karel Mertens, "Cost of Texas' 2021 Deep Freeze Justifies Weatherization," Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, April 15, 2021, available at https:// www.dallasfed.org/research/economics/2021/0415.aspx.

- 86 Justin Worland, "The Latest IPCC Report Says We're Probably Going to Pass the 1.5"C Climate Threshold. What's Next?", *Time*, August 9, 2021, available at https://time. com/6088618/ipcc-climate-change-ar6/.
- 87 Valerie Masson-Delmotte and others, "Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty" (Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2018), available at https://www.ipcc.ch/ site/assets/uploads/sites/2/2019/06/SR15_Full_Report_ Low_Res.pdf.
- 88 Higgins, "Budget Reconciliation Is the Key to Stopping Climate Change."
- 89 Ellen Sciales, "The Civilian Climate Corps (CCC), Explained," Sunrise Movement, April 20, 2021, available at https:// www.sunrisemovement.org/theory-of-change/the-cccexplained/.
- 90 Cathleen Kelly and Mikyla Reta, "Implementing Biden's Justice40 Commitment To Combat Environmental Racism" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2021), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ green/reports/2021/06/22/500618/implementing-bidensjustice40-commitment-combat-environmental-racism/.
- 91 Kelly Kryc and David Reidmiller, "U.N. Climate Change Report Affirms Value of American Climate Science—and the Need To Double Down," Center for American Progress, August 11, 2021, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/news/2021/08/11/502452/u-n-climate-change-report-affirms-value-american-climate-science-need-double/.
- 92 Gout and Kelly, "It's Time for Congress to Protect Americans From Deadly Extreme Heat."
- 93 Jackie Quinones, Alexandra Carter, and Miriam Goldstein, "Americans Support Investing in Our Coasts—Congress Should Too," Center for American Progress, July 2, 2021, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ green/news/2021/07/02/501314/americans-supportinvesting-coasts-congress/.
- 94 HUD Exchange, "Community Development Block Grant Mitigation Program," available at https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/cdbg-mit/ (last accessed August 2021).
- 95 Federal Emergency Management Agency, "FEMA Grants," available at https://www.fema.gov/grants (last accessed August 2021).
- 96 Thomas Frank, "10 ways FEMA could improve its disaster programs," E&E News, August 16, 2021, available at https:// subscriber.politicopro.com/article/eenews/2021/08/16/10ways-fema-could-improve-its-disaster-programs-279575.
- 97 Christopher Flavelle, "Why Does Disaster Aid Often Favor White People?", *The New York Times*, June 7, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/07/climate/FEMArace-climate.html.
- 98 Andy Newman, "Tropical Storm Henri Weakens As It Moves Inland," The New York Times, August 27, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/08/22/us/hurricanehenri-updates.
- 99 Sarah Kaplan, "How climate change helped make Hurricane Ida one of Louisiana's worst," *The Washington Post*, August 29, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/climate-environment/2021/08/29/how-climatechange-helped-make-hurricane-ida-one-louisianas-worst/.